MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 28 April 2014 at 19.30 Hours 
Present: Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell, (Chairman), Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, 
Ms. P.M. Durran Cllr. K.J. Lupton, J.C. Maskell, J.M. Molyneux, Mrs. P.A. Naylor, Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, Cty. Cllr. P. Rigby, and Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews.  

There were two members of the public in attendance.

15/01 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS

1. Apologies:  None Received.
2. Declarations of Interest: Cllrs. J.L. Wardell, J.W. Dobson and J.C. Maskell declared a personal interest in 15/08 2. Cllr. J.C. Maskell also declared an interest in 15/04 4 First Avenue.
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

15/02 The MINUTES of the  of the 31 March 2014, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
15/03 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

1. Community Beat Officer’s Report:-  PCSO T. Sterling introduced PC 
Charlie McDonald, the new PC covering Wrea Green and Warton, who works from Kirkham Police Station. PCSO Sterling advised that all future PACT meetings for Wrea Green will be at Wrea Green Institute as Warton will continue to hold its own. He reported that there were 4 reported crimes in March, 2 criminal damage and two assaults although they were all internal and three have been dealt with in a positive manner.

The April priority was the arrangement of a meeting with Wain Homes regarding the Richmond Avenue extension development. This has taken place and was considered a positive meeting. However since then there have been further incidents and Andrew Stell, FBC, has been made aware and is supposedly dealing with the infringements to the planning conditions.

The police had been advised about a pink car speeding around the Green and also received complaints relating to a grey Mercedes seen leaving McCall Close. 

The ongoing regular instances of speeding through the village was raised and it was advised that as Wrea Green has only a limited number of injury situations it is not considered a “black spot.”  PCSO Sterling advised that he would be out with the speed gun/camera as often as possible to help obviate this perceived problem.
The Chairman requested that a traffic officer attend a PACT meeting. The next PACT meeting is 12 May 2014.

15/04 PLANNING  
1. Applications:-
14/0204    Ribby Hall Leisure Village


Single Storey Extension to Rear of Conference/Restaurant Area. 

No Objection.

14/0225    83 Ribby Road



   Erection of Two Detached Dwellings Following Demolition of



   Existing Property.

Currently awaiting further information and removed from FBC Website. 
Deferred until documentation available.


14/0267     4 First Avenue

Prior Notification for a Single Storey Rear Conservatory 4.81                  metres Projection, 3.863 Metres High Ridge and 2.72 Metres High Eaves.

No Objection.



2. Planning Conditions Relating to Existing Approvals – Cllr. Mrs. C.E. 

Wheatman raised the number of errors within the Planning Inspector’s reports including the existence of a railway station, dentists, village hall and the number of houses actually within Wrea Gre village. With regard to the latter the Inspector had quoted parish numbers including Ribby hamlet. CAPOW confirmed that that body had already written to PINS regarding 30 queries. The Clerk felt that although there were minor errors they did not influence the decisions made. Nonetheless, it was RESOLVED that the Council should complain about the iscrepancies.
3. CAPOW Update – The meeting was opened from 20.10 hours to 20.20       
hours.  John Rowson advised that CAPOW had written to PINS regarding 30 queries within the appeal decision documentation. He felt, following the United Utilities meeting, that that company was not taking into account accumulation of risks.  The CAPOW newsletter has been circulated to interested parties including the parish councillors.
Eric Murphy outlined the problem with the exterior waste pipes at many houses in the village as they are made out of pitch fibre and only have a 40 year life. This applies to his property where he has had several blockages and are now to be replaced by United Utilities. Luckily, United Utilities is now responsible for all exterior drainage pipework.

As United Utilities has not furnished the Parish Council with a list of contact numbers promised at the recent meeting the Clerk is to chase John Martin in this respect.
15/ 05 HIGHWAYS - GENERAL
1. Highway General Matters – The resurfacing of Ribby Road is now

programmed in the third quarter i.e. October to December 2014.
Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that new LCC contact number from 27 March 2014 is 03001236784.

Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman reported that Mr. Diggle had advised her that light 22 on Ribby Road had not been working for sometime. The Clerk advised that it is intended that parishioners should contact LCC to report such problems as theyare then are dealt with more quickly. The Clerk will contact LCC on this occasion.

15/06 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS

1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - Cllr. Rigby confirmed the later

timing of the resurfacing of Ribby Road, but at least it is included in the 2014/15 budget. He has recently reported a pothole outside Walton’s Farm and was requested to report a pothole at the Station Road bridge. There is no further news relating to the possible change in funding school crossing points.
Cllr. Rigby was also asked to arrange for LCC to look at the damage to the kerbs and pavements on Richmond Avenue caused by the heavy lorries delivering to the Richmond Avenue extension development.
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report – Cllr. F.R. Andrews reported:-
· Mark Menzies had contacted TRAX re Martindale to encourage an improved relationship with the community. The Chairman advised that a productive public meeting had taken place on 24 April.

· The appeals’ results had been disappointing although two developments were refused. FBC is liable for some minor costs.

· FBC is pressing to complete the Local Plan and has employed a further person to assist with this work.  It is now expected to be in place in 2015. The Clerk advised that Part 2 which  relates to the rural areas is only programmed for 2016.

· The FBC, CEO, Alan Oldfield is walking the village on 30 April 2014 and Cllrs. Dobson, Molyneux, Wheatman and the Clerk are to accompany him and Cllr. Andrews.

· Cllr. Andrews is still fighting to reduce the extent of the 20 mph speed limit.

· The FBC Rural Affordable Housing Assessment is completed and indicates 40 new properties a year for the next five years.

· Cllr. Andrews is taking up the need to repair the road to Westby, albeit this is not within the ward or parish boundaries.

2. District – Liaison Meeting 19 March 2014  - This is now on 30 April 2014 and will be attended by Cllr. Jack Dobson.
15/07 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 March 2014 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved.  

The Clerk advised that Income for the year was at £56050 against the budget of £55886.  Expenditure was £74065 against the budget of £88102. Budget figures exceeded, other than by a very modest level of £3, was only that for subscriptions, which has previously been advised, at £922 against £830, due to the fact that Zurich Municipal £114 , Data Protection £35 and Lancashire Playing Field subscriptions were not included in the original specific budget but elsewhere.  
 2. . Year Ended 31 March 2014 Accounts (Appendix 4) – The Clerk advised that the situation was buoyant and that the Council’s free reserves had increased from £26711 to £32483.  Cash balances at year end down from £56090 to £39824.  However, although not formally committed at this stage the Council has indicated that it was prepared, if necessary, to add moneys to the Wain Homes public realm contribution towards the improvement of the Conservation Area. 
The outstanding VAT refund of £443 had already been claimed. 

It was RESOLVED that the accounts were a true and accurate picture of the Council’s financial situation and were APPROVED.
3. SpID Overhaul and Maintenance – The Clerk advised that the SpID was 
not recording accurately and following Ean Lewin ‘s contact with the suppliers it is overdue a full overhaul and maintenance.  The actual cost is not yet known but it is essential that, if the Council wants accurate data, this maintenance work is done. The clerk advised that the cost could come out of the Amenity and or General Reserve budgets. It was RESOLVED that the necessary maintenance should take place.
4. Confirmation of the Following in the 2014/15 budget:- 
4.1. It was RESOLVED that the annual subscriptions to Lancashire Association of Local Councils under LGA 1972 s143, CPRE, The Society of Local Clerks, The Lancashire Playing Field Association, Zurich Municipal in respect of local authority health and safety issues, Navigus for planning knowledge, and the IOC in relation to Data Protection fee should all be met from the agreed budget under LGA 1972 s277. 

4.2. Annual Contractors – 
i) It was RESOLVED that the existing contract arrangements, Jonathan Wildish Landscapes (Open Spaces) Open Spaces Act 1906 s 9& 10 , R. Lancaster & Son (the Greens) under LGA 1894 s8(4) are to be met from within the respective budgets. 

ii) In addition, it was RESOLVED that R. Lancaster & Son and other contractors could carry out miscellaneous work on the greens as required up to a maximum at any one time of £2000-00 and Jonathan Wildish Landscapes and/or other contractors on the Open Spaces areas up to £500-00 on any one occasion this financial year, from within the relevant budgets.

iii) It was RESOLVED that the R. Lancaster & Son play area contract and Fylde Borough Council playground maintenance contract should continue and costs be met from the Play Area budget under the Public health Act 1961 s 53 and s 54.

iv) It was also RESOLVED that additional miscellaneous works up to £250-00 each time could be undertaken as and when required. 

4.3. Contracts – It was RESOLVED that all the below is in order with (i) and (ii)   being met from within the toilet budget under LGA 1972 s 14 para 9 and iii) from the Greens budget.

i) Principal Hygiene Limited (covering toilet water control system, hand wash and sanitary aspects.) 

ii). the supply of electricity and water to the toilets and business rates.

iii) the supply of the electricity to the Green within LGA 1894 s 8(4). 

iv) the supply of unmeasured electricity for the Christmas lights from the Christmas Festivities budget LGA 1972 s144.

v) Water supply to the Wray Crescent Allotments within the Small Holdings and Allotments Act 1908.

vi) The cost of printing the fishing permits to be a contra against the income.

4.4. The Clerk’s Claimable Expenses  -It was RESOLVED that:-
i) The mileage allowance should continue from 1 April 2014 to the Government non National Insurance limit of 45p per mile for mileage undertaken on behalf of the Parish Council.

ii) The monthly broadband allowance would remain within £17-99 per month.

iii) The mobile phone basic monthly cost of £10-00 plus any extra expended from time to time from within the appropriate budget..

iv) The cost of photocopying, printing, postage, computer cartridges and all other stationery required to undertake the duties would be reimbursed from 

the agreed budgets.
4.5. The Staff Salaries – It was RESOLVED  that in line with the NALC/SLCC recommended guideline the Clerks’ salary will be paid at SC27 and would be £12.052 per hour based on 15 hours per week (780 hours per annum) £9400.56 per year (£783-38 per month). 

The toilet operative’s pay will be £7-50 per hour based on 1 hour per day but double time for bank holidays..

It was also RESOLVED that when necessary the salaries would be paid in advance, and then confirmed, at the following  Council Meeting.
4.6. Councillor Claims – It was RESOLVED that mileage undertaken on behalf of the Council, but confirmed before the journey, could be claimed at 45p per mile in line with Local Authorities (Members Allowances) (England) Regulations 2003.

5. Came & Company Insurance Newsletter (Appendix 5) – This paper had 

been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting. The Clerk went through the document and it was RESOLVED that, where applicable, the Council carried out its duties in line with the recommendations.
6. Payment of Accounts:-
6.1. The following payments were confirmed:-

D/D      United Utilities

Water to Toilets
 £  80-45 net

Contra FBC


Play Area Maintence £728-00 net

300043 E-On


Electricity to Toilets
 £  17-48 net £ 18-35 gr

300044 Blackpool Power
VLEC


 £  61-28 net £73-58 gr 

300045 H.J. Gigg

March Salary
         `
 £ 626-78 net

300046 L. Weatherby         
March Salary
             £ 240-00 net

300047 HMRC

            March Payment
 £ 173-21 net

300048 Printplus

Spring Newsletter
 £185-00 net

300049 J.Wildish Landscap.   Grasscutting

 £229-00 net £274-80gr

300050 Sportmedia

Printg Fishing Perm  £ 10-00 net


6.2. The following payments were agreed:-

100551 LALC


Annual Subscription
  £ 252-45 net 

100552 CPRE


Annual Subscription
  £ 100-00 net

100553  Principal Hygiene
Toilet supplies
  £   34-62 net £41-54gr

100554 HJ Gigg  





             £ 7-93 gr




Stationery

  £     2-47 net £ 2-97 gr

Stationery

  £      4-13 net £ 4-96 gr       100555 A.C. Greening

Internal Audit Fee
  £    75-00 net

        100556 Wrea Green CC
Annual Grant
  £1000-00 net
      

        100557 A. Burrows

General Maintenance £    51-48 net 



6.3 Direct Debits – It was advised that future payments made to United Utilities, 
E-On and ICO would be by direct debit as there is a cost saving and less need to issue cheques between meetings. Direct Debit authorities had been completed by two signatories in line with the financial standing orders. This action was CONFIRMED.

7. Approve 2014 Audit 
7.1. This item was brought forward to the beginning of the meeting as Mr. 

Greening had another appointment. Alan Greening – Internal Auditor – Comments Relating to the 2013/2014 Audit :- Mr. Greening advised the Council that he had thoroughly undertaken his internal audit and found all records in order. He felt that the Parish Council was doing a superb job which was clearly identified within the minutes. However, in the current period of austerity he recommended that the Council continued to closely review any grants afforded. Also, although no problem identified he recommended that councillors declared any interest in the normal manner. 
The Chairman thanked Mr. Greening for the work he undertakes. 

It was RESOLVED that the Audit was ACCEPTED and Approved. 
7.2. Approval of Accounting Statement – It was RESOLVED that the Accounting Statement is Approved.

7.3. Approval of Annual Governance Statement – The statement was reviewed and it was RESOLVED that it was Approved. 
7.4. Note/Action Internal Auditor Comments – There was a clean report and no action necessary.
The official document was signed by the Chairman and the Clerk and Responsible Officer. 

8. 2014 Tax Return – The Clerk advised that the annual tax return had been 
made in line with the new regulations.
15/08 OPEN SPACES  

1. Cormorants at the Dub and Fish Loses – The Clerk advised that he had contacted the RSPB, WTT and RSPCA but had been informed that they could not remove the cormorant, unless it was injured, as it was a wild animal. Councillors had received, prior to the meeting, information from the RSPB on how to deter cormorants and that was purely by noise and regular disturbance. Thankfully, the bird has not been seen for several days and it is assumed that it has left.
2. Cricket Club use of The Green in 2014 – The Vice Chairman took over the Chair for this item from 21.22 hours to 21.23 Hours. The Clerk advised that confirmation of the insurance and  the risk assessment document had been sighted by the Council.
3. Dub Noticeboard – The Clerk advised that the board had been removed. After a long discussion it was agreed to have a site visit on 30 April 2014 to decide where the noticeboard would be placed and also on the preferred style.  The existing structure could be used at the allotments at a later date.
4. Allowed Uses on The Green – In view of a recent request for a wedding

marque on the main Green this aspect was discussed.  It was RESOLVED that
each approach should be judged on its merits and reviewed at a full Council meeting. Two councillors voted against this resolution including Cllr. J.W. Dobson.
5. Spar Advertisement in the Conservation Area – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor 
reported that the sandwich advertisement across the fence to the South of the Spar shop is not suitable in the Conservation Area. She has spoken to Dev Singh and he is not prepared to remove it. Consequently, it was RESOLVED that the Clerk would send an official letter requesting removal before advising the FBC Enforcement Officer. However, in the meantime, the Fylde Borough CEO, Alan Oldfield, picked this issue up on his annual village walk about and is to refer the matter to his enforcement officer.    
6. Village Pride Day – 24 May 2014 – As this proposed date falls on half term it 

was RESOLVED to defer the Pride Day to 7 June 2014. Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor will contact the school regarding the hanging of the banner and the Clerk will contact the village’s uniform groups.
7. VLEC Update - The Clerk reported that there had been no response to the 
appeal in the newsletter and recommended that the activities now came under the direct control of the full Council. Cllr. J.W. Dobson arranged a meeting on 30 April to highlight the “black spots” and what work is needed before judging commences.

8. Wild Flower Area – The Chairman advised that she had had no response 
from Myerscough College and that Treales, Roseacre and Wharles Parish Council had made their own arrangements. Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman had also been unsuccessful in finding an advisory body. It was agreed that the Clerk would again contact Groundwork in the hope that that body could help in any way.
15/09 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS  
1. Best Kept Garden Competition  2014 – It was RESOLVED that the completion would be called Best Garden Competition in future.
a) Judges – It was RESOLVED that Andy Foley of The Plant Emporium, would be the judge again this year and Cllr. P.A. Naylor will approach him.
b) Judging Format and Judging Period  - This will be on the same basis as last year.
c) Prize Arrangements – There will be no monitory prizes.
2. Street Name Suggestion for Richmond Avenue Extension  - It was RESOLVED that the recommended street  names would be Stoney (late reverend at the Church  who was responsible for the change in the village name from Wray to Wrea), Thistleton, Sharples (both set up existing charitable trusts and were benefactors of the Village school), and Duckworth (previous owner of Ribby Hall who financed the church lychgate.)
15/10 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS 

1. Zurich Municipal Risk Workshop – 3 July 2014 – It was RESOLVED that 

Cllr. J.W. Dobson and the Clerk will attend this meeting with the cost of £30-00 being taken from the councillor training budget.
2. CPRE AGM – 16 May 2014 – Unfortunately no councillor, including the representatives, are able to attend this AGM.
3. Clerk Attending Regional SLCC Workshop/Conference in York – 19 June 2014 – it was RESOLVED that the Clerk could attend and the workshop at a cost of £69-00 net and will be covered by the Council within the staff training budget. 

4. Rural Fylde Forum – Minutes 24 March 2014 (Appendix 3) – The minutes were noted. 
5. Citizens Advice Bureau – Cllr. C.E. Wheatman advised that she has agreed to start a food bank in Wrea Green. She has spoken to the Institute and the vi car who have agreed to assist.  Notices will be placed on the Parish council Noticeboard.
15/11  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted.

15/12 The Meeting Closed at 22.05 hours. 
The next meeting is the Annual Meeting on  the 28 May 2014 at 8.30 p.m. following the Annual Parish Meeting which commences at 7 p.m. .     
Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell




28 May 2014.

Chairman
